UNIVERSITY OF ESSEX

COUNCIL

16 October 2000

(2.15 pm to 3.40 pm)

MINUTES

Present:
The Rt Revd John Waine (Chair), the Pro-Chancellors (Mr Jordan, Mr Pertwee), the Vice-Chancellor, the Treasurer (Mr Thomson), the Pro-Vice-Chancellors (Professor Massara, Professor Sanders, Professor Sherer), Mr Burrow, Miss Clarke, Mr Glossop, Mrs Gould, Mr Harker, Mr Hayman, Professor Lahiri, Mr Lewis, Professor Lubbock, Professor McCormack, Professor Meddis, Mr Melville-Ross, Mr Owen, Professor Scott, Professor Smith, Dr Steel, Professor Tsang, Professor Turner, the President of the Students' Union (Miss Oldham) and the Vice-President (Finance and Services) of the Students' Union (Mr Fielding).

By invitation:
Mr Hewlett, Ms Manning-Press and Mr Sansom.

In attendance:
The Registrar and Secretary, the Director of Finance, the Director of Estate Management, the Director of Personnel Services, the Director of Information Systems, the Academic Registrar, the Planning Officer, the Public Relations Officer and the Council and Court Officer.

SECTION A: UNRESERVED BUSINESS

 
CORRESPONDENCE AND ANNOUNCEMENTS
 294/00

On behalf of Council the Chair welcomed Mr Hewlett as a new lay observer; Professor Lahiri, 

Professor Scott, and Professor Tsang as new members elected by Senate; Ms Oldham (President of the Students' Union) and Mr Fielding (Vice-President (Finance and Services) of the Students' Union) and Ms Manning-Press and Mr Sansom as new non-academic staff observers. 

 295/00

The Chair reported the resignation of Mr Leadbetter as a lay member of Council. 

 296/00

The Registrar and Secretary reported that apologies for absence had been received from Professor Busfield, Professor Crossick, Mr Hughes, Sir Robin Mountfield and Mrs Parr. 

 297/00

The Registrar and Secretary drew Council’s attention to a series of seminars for members of governing bodies which were being organised by the Committee of University Chairmen (CUC).  The first seminar, concerning indicators of financial health, would be held on 17 November 2000.  Full details would be sent to members with the Minutes of the meeting and those interested were asked to contact the Registrar and Secretary or the Council and Court Officer in the first instance.

STARRING OF AGENDA ITEMS

 298/00

No items were starred for discussion other than those indicated on the Agenda.  The unstarred items of the Agenda were deemed to have been received and noted or approved by Council as appropriate.

MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING (SECTION A: UNRESERVED BUSINESS)

 299/00

The Minutes of the meeting held on 3 July 2000 (Section A: Unreserved Business) were approved as a correct record.

MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES

Amendments to Ordinances (C.MM.230-231/00)

 300/00

Council received paper C/00/35 and ratified the Chair’s action taken to approve amendments to a number of Ordinances.

Appointment of University Visitor (C.M.241/00)

 301/00

Council noted that the Rt Hon Lord Justice Otton had accepted the invitation to serve as the University Visitor for a period of five years from 1 December 2000 to 30 November 2005 and had been duly nominated to the Privy Council for appointment.

Non-Academic Staff Observers (C.M.267/00)

 302/00

Council noted that Sarah Manning-Press and Michael Sansom had been elected as the Non-Academic Staff Observers at Council for two years with effect from 5 October 2000 to 31 July 2002.

VICE-CHANCELLOR’S REPORT

Admissions

 303/00

The Vice-Chancellor reported on the latest position with respect to admissions for 2000/01.  The University had set an ambitious target to increase overall student numbers by 11 per cent partly in response to the unexpectedly large allocation of additional funded places from the HEFCE and partly resulting from the merger with East 15 Acting School.  Projections based on registrations so far suggested that student numbers would fall three per cent short of the overall target, although at 6163 the total number of students at the University would be by far the largest in its history and the percentage increase in numbers would be the largest for many years.

 304/00

The University had exceeded its target for postgraduate students and for overseas students.  Postgraduate recruitment overall had been strong with total numbers up by about nine per cent, ahead of target. The one weakness, as in previous years, was the number of  Home research students, which had continued to decline for financial reasons.  The total number of overseas undergraduates was 14 per cent above target as a result of an increase in new undergraduate admissions of over a third compared with last year.  Similarly, the total number of overseas postgraduates was 11 per cent above target as a result of new postgraduate admissions increasing by about 16 per cent compared with last year.  The successful recruitment from overseas was partly because some new degree schemes, particularly in biotechnology, computing, management and finance, had proved more attractive than envisaged, and partly because the availability of high quality accommodation on campus through the completion of Phase 3 of South Courts had proved very attractive. 

 305/00

Nonetheless, the University had undershot its overall target as a result of very disappointing figures for Home and EU undergraduate admissions.  Setting aside East 15, the University had planned to increase undergraduate admissions from 1325 in 1999/00 to 1560, an ambitious  but not implausible target given the sharp upward curve of applications and conversions with undergraduate applications from Home and EU students increasing by 18 per cent and firm acceptances by 21 per cent.   However, in the event growth was likely to be limited to one to two per cent, largely because the clearing pool, on which the University had always relied for about a quarter of its recruitment, had contracted by about 50 per cent compared with previous years.

 306/00

There were two reasons for this. Firstly, applications and registrations were not keeping pace with the rapid growth in the number of  additional funded places and the Government’s policy of growth was in fact creating spare capacity in the UK system, although it was worth noting that applications and acceptances had increased much more in Scotland where tuition fees had been abolished.  Secondly, the HEFCE had, at the last moment, lifted the ceiling on the number of Home and EU undergraduates which universities could recruit.  As a result universities with buoyant demand had increased their first year admissions above target and applicants to popular universities who would have been rejected and thus gone into clearing in previous years had been accepted, leaving fewer students for the University to pick up.

 307/00

There was a further factor in that the proportion of students who firmly accepted a place and then did not register had risen from one per cent to five per cent, probably due to financial factors.

 308/00

The failure to meet the target for new admissions of Home and EU undergraduates meant that the University would fall below  the contracted student numbers agreed with the HEFCE by some 80 students and the HEFCE  would claw back about £250k as a consequence as well as the University forgoing the tuition fee income of those students it had failed to recruit. On the other hand income from overseas and postgraduate students would be higher than budgeted so it was expected that the net effect on the bottom line would be neutral.

 309/00

The factors that had produced the disappointing Home and EU undergraduate figures were likely to continue for at least one more year and the University would, therefore, need to revise its recruitment strategy, converting a higher proportion of applicants into firm acceptances so that there was less reliance on the clearing pool.  The University had intended to apply again to the HEFCE for more funded undergraduate places for 2001/2 but would not now do so, not least because part of the award for 2000/01 had earmarked 105 places for a delayed start in 2001/2 which would have to be filled.  The University would, however, still apply for additional funded postgraduate places together with a separate bid for a substantial number of additional funded places at South East Essex College, where recruitment had been strong this year. 

 310/00

During discussion, the Vice-Chancellor indicated that, in seeking to increase undergraduate recruitment, the University would aim to convert more applications to firm acceptances rather than lower entry standards.  The University would seek to identify, as far as possible, the reasons for non-conversion and for the increased number of students not registering.  Figures varied as between different departments, with recruitment to the science departments being generally better than to the humanities and social sciences.  It was clear that recruitment to new and repackaged degree schemes had gone well across the University.

South East Essex College

 311/00

The Vice-Chancellor reported that the Further Education Funding Council (FEFC) had agreed to contribute £12.2m to the planned new building for South East Essex College in Southend town centre.  This was less than the College had originally asked for, but nonetheless an unusually large grant by FEFC standards.  The College had much of the rest of the financing of the building in place, including matched contributions of £2m each from the University and the HEFCE.  There were still some planning issues to be decided in Southend but these were likely to be resolved satisfactorily. There was a great deal of goodwill on the part of Southend Council towards the partnership, as it saw the establishment of a college in the town centre, teaching a large number of higher education students, as essential for the regeneration of an economically depressed town. 

 312/00

In response to a question, the Vice-Chancellor confirmed that all of the higher education students at the College would come under the University with effect from 2001/02 and that funding for these students would come directly to the University from the HEFCE.

Performance Indicators

 313/00

The Vice-Chancellor reported that the HEFCE had recently published its annual performance indicators for universities based on the year 1998/99. Most of the indicators related to participation by under-represented groups in higher education and to drop-out rates.  The University had again performed well on the indicators for social widening of participation, with the proportion of students from state schools and from social classes 3, 4 and 5 being above the national benchmark, which was based on the mix of subjects taught at the University and on entry qualifications.  The University’s retention rates were not quite as good as previously, but they were in line with the national benchmark, which was based on the age and social background of each university’s students as well as its subject mix.   According to graduate employment indicators the University regularly came at or near the top of the university league for the large proportion of undergraduate students who proceed to a higher degree. Given the social background of its students, and combined with the relatively good retention rates, this might be thought to amount to high value added. 

EAST 15 ACTING SCHOOL
 314/00

Council considered paper C/00/36 setting out progress made with respect to the merger with East 15 Acting School.  Following the discussion at the last meeting of Council in July 2000, the Registrar and Secretary had circulated the business plan for the School as agreed (C.M.221/00 refers).  No comments to the contrary had been received from members of Council, so the proposed merger with the School had proceeded as planned with effect from 1 September 2000 (C.M.222/00 refers). 

 315/00

The Registrar and Secretary reported on the latest situation.  Amongst recent developments, the School now had an improved information technology system for staff and students and would shortly be linked to the SuperJANET network.  A major building project for a new drama building was underway together with a number of minor works programmes.  An induction session for staff had been deferred but was due to take place shortly.  School students had been registered at the University and demand was high, although the intake for 2000/01 had been slightly less than anticipated due to last minute drop-outs.  

 316/00

During discussion, it was noted that the Students' Union was in discussion with the School about the provision of facilities and services.  It was confirmed that there were no major issues outstanding and both parties looked forward to a strong and lasting partnership.  It was noted that there would be a further report to Council next year on progress in implementing the merger.

STUDENT ACCOMMODATION AT HYTHE QUAYS

 317/00

Council considered paper C/00/37 concerning the proposed student accommodation at Hythe Quays.  Following the preliminary discussion at the last meeting of Council in July 2000, Standing Committee had met on 16 August 2000 to consider the matter in more detail, with particular reference to the location of future student accommodation and the financial arrangements should the Hythe Quay proposals proceed (C.M.216/00 refers), and had formulated a recommendation for Council.  

 318/00

The Director of Finance updated Council on the latest position.  It was clear that there was sufficient student demand for further accommodation on or near campus given that there had been no difficulty in filling the 512 new rooms in phase 3 of South Courts and there was evidence that availability of campus accommodation was a key factor in student recruitment.  Also, with the recent increase in the number of overseas undergraduate students, who were guaranteed three years in University accommodation if they wished, there was now considerable pressure on rooms for all first year students, which the University guaranteed, and a consequent reduction in the number of rooms available for Home third year students; there was currently no provision for Home second year students.

 319/00

The University was currently advertising the project through the Official Journal of the European Communities (OJEC), as required, after which a detailed specification would be drawn up.  There were indications that Housing Associations were very active in the area of student accommodation at present and the University was confident of reaching a competitive deal.  In the meantime, the University had signed up specialist lawyers who would be able to advise on an appropriate structure to the transactions between the developers, GHP, and the successful Housing Association which would protect the University’s interests.  It was hoped to come back to the January meeting of Council with a full financial analysis of the proposal and a firm recommendation.  If necessary there would be a special meeting of the Standing Committee during the autumn to consider the matter further.

 320/00

During discussion, Council noted that Colchester Borough Council and Essex County Council were considering the viability of placing a rail halt on University land which was likely to enhance the prospects of the development.  It was suggested that the Borough Councillors for Harbour Ward be kept fully in the picture as their support could prove important.

RESOLVED:

 321/00

(i)
that approval for pursuing the Hythe Quays student accommodation development be reaffirmed;

 322/00

(ii)
that the Hythe Quays development be funded through an arrangement with a Housing Association or equivalent organisation.

CAPITAL BUILDING PROGRAMME

 323/00

Council considered paper C/00/38 setting out progress in the capital building programme and proposals for proceeding with a revised Network Centre building.  

 324/00

The Vice-Chancellor reported that the HEFCE had set aside £675m for spending on research infrastructure in universities for allocation on a formula basis in 2002-04.  The University hoped to receive in the order of £4m to which it would have to add a further £1m as its 25 per cent contribution.  The University was anxious to take advantage of this funding without drawing on its reserves and it was therefore proposed to proceed with a revised version of the Network Centre building, intended to house the Departments of Computer Science and Electronic Systems Engineering together with ilotron, the spin-out company from the University’s Photonics Research Group, which was currently housed at the John Tabor building.  The rental income from ilotron would provide the necessary University contribution, and it would be greatly to the University’s advantage to continue to house the company partly as it was a source of research contract income and partly as the physical integration of the company with the Departments of Computer Science and Electronic Systems Engineering would be seen favourably by the HEFCE and the DTI in future funding programmes.

 325/00

During discussion, Council noted that there was inevitably some uncertainty about the future of ilotron but that, even if the company were to be sold, the University’s proceeds from its shareholdings would more than cover its contribution to the cost of the building and it would always be possible to fill any vacated space in the new building.  This latter scenario would also pertain if ilotron eventually moved into the planned Research Park.

 326/00

RESOLVED:
that approval be given to spend up to £50,000 in 2000/01 on re-design work for a revised Network Centre building.

GOVERNANCE AND THE WORK OF COUNCIL

 327/00

Council considered paper C/00/39 setting out the analysis and summary of the questionnaire sent to all members of Council and the recommendations of Standing Committee.

 328/00

The Registrar and Secretary reported that six main points had arisen from the analysis of the questionnaire.  Firstly, the current arrangements for the induction and training of Council members were satisfactory, though the CUC seminar series (C.M.297/00 above refers) would undoubtedly be useful.  Secondly, Council was asked to approve a formal definition of the role of Council as set out in the Handbook for Council Members.  Thirdly, there was still concern amongst the lay members of Council that Council was too large a body to be effective; Standing Committee had considered this point but had decided not to pursue it at the present time given that there had been a full discussion on this matter as recently as 1998.  Fourthly, there was equal support for continuing to receive the full Minutes of Council Committees as opposed to a Report and Standing Committee had decided to maintain the present arrangements.  Fifthly, two areas of business had been identified as requiring more prominence in Council’s business.  The first of these, appropriate performance indicators, would be considered further and proposals brought forward based on the use of existing performance indicators; the second, relations with the region, would be addressed in the first instance by receipt of an annual report from the Business Development and Regional Office.  Finally, it was proposed that time be made available within Council meetings for brief presentations before major items; this could be achieved by limiting the starring of financial items to those that required a decision by Council and by circulating the Vice-Chancellor’s report in advance of the meeting.

 329/00

Discussion focussed on the issue of the size of Council.  The view was expressed that the current size of Council prevented it from operating as an effective executive body; against this, it was noted that the Council Committees were an effective means of discussing business.  The importance of maintaining a balance between lay and academic members, with a small majority of lay members, was stressed and the value of Council as a means of communication back to the academic community through the academic members was noted.  It was suggested that Council would have to be very much smaller for any reduction in size to take effect and this would mean a radical restructuring of the way in which Council operated.  It was clear that sufficient members were concerned for the matter to be discussed again by Standing Committee and for information to be obtained about practice at comparable institutions, though it was noted that the size of Councils for the chartered universities ranged from 25 to 45, with some being much larger.

RESOLVED:

 330/00

(i)
that the definition of the role of Council as set out in the Handbook for Council Members, namely:

“The University Council is the executive governing body of the University, responsible for the management and administration of the revenue and property of the University.  It is entrusted with the proper conduct of University business in support of the objectives defined by the University Charter and Statutes; strategic planning, financial affairs, including the annual budget; estates management; staffing matters; health and safety issues, and oversight of the Students' Union.”

be endorsed;

 331/00

(ii)
that measures of success/lack of success and the University’s relations with the region form a more prominent part of Council business in future;

 332/00

(iii)
that the Council agenda be restructured as suggested to enable more time to be devoted to major items requiring decisions by Council, including the introduction of brief presentations of the main issues before such items;

 333/00

(iv)
that the issue of the size of Council be given further consideration by Standing Committee.

ANNUAL REPORT ON RESEARCH GRANTS AND CONTRACTS

 334/00

Council received paper C/00/40 and noted the Annual Report on research grants and contracts awarded to the University during the financial year 1999/00.

ANNUAL REPORT ON THE ALBERT SLOMAN LIBRARY 

 335/00

Council received paper C/00/41 and noted the Annual Report on the Albert Sloman Library for 1999/00.

APPOINTMENT OF STUDENTS’ UNION RETURNING OFFICER
 336/00

Council considered paper C/00/42 concerning the appointment of a Returning Officer for the Students' Union elections for 2000/01.

 337/00

RESOLVED: 
that Matthew Mills, NUS Regional Officer for East Anglia, be appointed as Returning Officer for the Students' Union elections for 2000/01.

COUNCIL LINK SCHEME FOR 2000/01

 338/00

Council received paper C/00/43 and noted the details of the Council Link Scheme for 2000/01. 

DATE OF NEXT MEETING

 339/00

The next meeting of Council was confirmed as Monday 22 January 2001 at 2.15 p.m.
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